Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday March 18th 2013 at 7:30 in the Village School 
PRESENT were Cllrs: R. Miller (Chairman), A Bush, J Dyball, K Norris, J Taylor, E Wilson
I Maitland, P Talbot, C Wood and T Watton (Parish Clerk) 
21 members of the public, Dist Cllr Peter Webb and County Cllr Fred Drane were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs: M Colvey, and C McKenzie 
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mr Tomlinson asked for an update on a request for grant funding which had been made for the Village Fayre. It was explained that reported that the deadline for grant applications is April, and the Village Fayre  request has been received and is under consideration.  

Mr Jones explained that his property overlooks one of the fields which is subject to the Solar Farm Planning proposal. He expressed a number of concerns which have also been formally raised with the Planning Authority, Purbeck District Council. In summary, these concerned matters such as the Purbeck Greenbelt review and proper use of the greenbelt, and impact on wildlife (including beetle banks). He requested the support of the Parish Council in the objections which have been raised to this proposal.  In response, Dist Cllrs Webb and Taylor confirmed that they have requested that this proposal is considered by the Planning Board rather than its consideration being delegated to Planning Officers. County Cllr Drane advised that the application is to be considered by Lytchett Minster and Upton Town Council at its meeting on Tuesday 19th March. He extended an invitation to any members of the public present at this meeting to attend the Town council meeting. 

3. Declarations of Pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 

4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. There were none. 

5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 18th February 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
6.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a.
19th November 2012, minute 11.1.1 – Cllrs Miller and Maitland to seek these quotations for fencing the whole of the Rocket Park area – specification for these to match the specification given to the initial prospective supplier. It was noted that this had been dealt with at the recent E&A Cttee meeting. 
b.
19th November 2012, minute 11.2 – Cllr Colvey to obtain further independent quotations for the MUGA path lighting. Cllr Colvey being on holiday this item was CARRIED OVER.
c.
21st January 2013, minute 14 – Request to PDC for a new dog bin in Lytchett Matravers. This item was reported on at the March Environment & Amenities Cttee meeting (see minutes).
d.
21st January 2013, minute 15 – Deans Drove Road Safety Issue, letters to DCC and Annette Brooke. This item was reported on at the March Environment & Amenities Cttee meeting (see minutes).
7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
Dist Cllr Peter Webb reported that: 
On 26th Feb 2013 Purbeck District Council (PDC) approved its Revenue budget for 2013/14. This provided for an increase in the PDC precept of 1.94%. This is equivalent to a 6 pence per week increase on a band D property. The Government had offered a 1% Council Tax freeze grant. This was for one year only and insufficient to cover the Council's needs to maintain services – with no increase in 2013/14 and a prospect of an even bigger increase in future years alongside continuing cuts in Government funding. PDC did not consider accepting this to be a prudent move.

PDC have refreshed their Corporate Strategy for the next five years. The most significant changes to the existing Strategy is recognition of the importance of the role of the Dorset Local Enterprise Partnership will play in shaping employment opportunities, skills & infrastructure in the future and an increased emphasis in helping young people.

The Dorset Heathlands Joint Development Plan is in its last ten days of consultation. Any comments on its contents and in particular in relation to the 400 metre no build zone and 5 km mitigation distance would be welcomed. Concerns have been expressed over a one size fits all approach to the EU Habitats Regulations blocking what could be small scale developments on brownfield and disused farm sites as well as fields already surrounded by houses. With pressure to build ever more houses use of some 'blocked' sites might prevent larger developments alongside existing settlements.

PDC have decided not to endorse the Bournemouth, Dorset & Poole Renewable Energy Strategy (BDPRE) for the time being. This was to allow a proper landscape impact assessment to be carried out given the concerns of many over the potential impact of Wind Farms and other forms of renewable energy. PDC have set up a Policy Development Panel to formulate its views on what would be right for Purbeck and sit within the BDPRE.

A number of consultations will be forthcoming from PDC.  These include the Planning Enforcement Policy, Management Strategy for Camping and Caravanning and draft Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).

CIL will be taking the place of Transport and Heathland mitigation payments currently levied on new houses. Variable rates are proposed with the lowest in Upton and the highest near the coast e.g. Swanage. The number of houses to be built in the Purbeck Local Plan will raise approximately £6.1 million. Of this it is currently estimated that £2.4 million is already committed to the Swanage Railway, between 15 & 25 % to go to Parish & Town Councils, £1.5 million for heathland mitigation leaving £0.5 million (after all administration costs) to cover all other development priorities in Purbeck including transport. The CIL going to Parishes provides an opportunity and is part of the move towards more localism.
8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

Election for County Council is to be held on 2 May 2013.
On 8th March Cllr Drane had attended a joint Scrutiny Review Panel covering the Dorset Waste Partnership. He reported that the panel are satisfied that the promised service efficiencies are being delivered. The approximate recycling rate for each partner was given to the panel and it was noted that Purbeck was the lowest of the partners at 30.27%. Top was East Dorset 42.61%.

He reported that he had attended the Dorset Health Scrutiny Committee on 11th March. A report was issued by Care Quality Commission on Minterne Ward, Forston Clinic. The committee had considered that this report indicated some problems and so an investigation is taking place. In the meantime a number of changes have been introduced. 
Cllr Drane also reported that a new Healthwatch Dorset organisation has been introduced. Some concerns were expressed at evident lack of powers to act. 

Cllr Drane reported that the position on DCC finance is still very difficult, but they have been able to obtain some more money for flood relief action. 
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
There were no reports. 
10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Committee (see minutes of 4th March 2013).

Cllr Wilson reported on the following recommendations:

· That overgrown roadside verges in prominent village locations should be dealt with on an ad hoc basis by an established local contractor. AGREED. 
· To go ahead in principle with a fence around the whole of the Rocket Park play area. AGREED. 

· That the FIT dedication will cover the whole of the recreation field playing areas, but excluding the Sports Club Pavilion, Scout hut and car park.  AGREED. 

· Acceptance of the quotation for clearance and construction of the path and fence between Foxhills Open Space and Deans Drove from Messrs Honeybun – AGREED subject to clarification on the matter of the ownership of the path, and that funding is put in place.

· That the Full Council consider a grant from the Parish Council of £500 towards cost of insurances for the Village Fayre. AGREED. 

(b) Planning Cttee (see minutes of 7th March 2013) – there were no recommendations to bring forward. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of the above meetings.   
11. Proposal to comply with new HMRC requirements for PAYE by making clerk’s salary payment on 28th of each month by standing order, in 12 equal monthly amounts.

After a brief discussion which clarified that these payments should be by Standing Order, this was unanimously AGREED. 

12. Planning Application: 6/2013/0123 Mr Dover, Rosewood Cottage, Lime Kiln Road, Lytchett Matravers, BH16 6EL. Insert new windows on south east & north east elevations, new dormer window on north east elevation & erect detached double garage. NO OBJECTION. 

13. Planning Application: 6/2013/0125 Oota Property Ltd,  land at rear 72 High Street , Lytchett Matravers BH16 6BH. Variation of Conditions 2 & 6 of PP 6/2011/0793 (Sever land and erect a detached house with a detached garage; form new vehicular access.) to install double gates and vehicle access in north boundary. NO OBJECTION. 

14. Selection of supplier for Rocket Park Play area fencing. 

After a brief discussion it was AGREED that S&M’s quotation of £3407.80 be accepted. This is to deal primarily with the health and safety issues arising from dogs gaining access to the play area. It was noted that the fence will not follow the exact line of the old fence. It was also AGREED that the Chairman would contact the contractors and negotiate for the addition of more sophisticated gate closers – for up to an additional £100.  
15. Proposal: Renewal of Fields In Trust membership.

This was AGREED. Action: Parish Clerk to respond accordingly. 
16. Update on grant requests received (deadline 1st April). 

The Parish Clerk reported that so far grant applications had been received from:
· Victim Support

· Village Fayre

· Citizens Advice Bureau

17. Consideration of finalisation and agreement of Council Complaints Procedure. 

A discussion took place on the subject of vexatious complaints; specifically concerning the point at which any such complaint might be considered to become vexatious. Adoption of the proposed draft as policy was AGREED, subject to two suggested amendments. Action: Parish Clerk to forward to Mr Gracey to add to the Council’s website.  
18. REPORTS ON TRAINING ACTIVITIES UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
It was reported that Cllrs Wilson, Miller and  Dyball had attended a DAPTC seminar “Localism Update”. 

19. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	Allotments Assn
	DAPTC 
	Footpaths 

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	Village Hall


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  It was clarified that the Village Hall is not available on the planned date for the Village Fayre. Cllr Maitland will speak to representatives of the Scouts and the Sports Club instead. It was noted that they may need a marquee. 

Footpaths:

· Cllr J. Dyball reported on Mr Bird’s response to the point about ownership of the intended path connecting the Foxhills Open Space to Deans Drove. It was agreed to communicate to Mr Bird that despite the Council having a contractor in place and funding for this project, Lytchett Matravers Parish Council does not wish to proceed unless the land is transferred to the Parish Council. This is to give parity with the rest of the Foxhills Open Space to which it links. Action: Cllr Dyball to inform the selected contractor that the Council favours their quotation. Cllr Dyball reported that Synergy Housing had turned down the grant request for the Deans Drove – Foxhills Open Space path. 

It was reported that the contractors working for the Sports Club on the recreation Ground drainage project had blocked a footpath on the rec with their safety / security fencing.  Action: Parish Clerk to speak to representative of the Sports Club to see if this fencing can be safely adjusted to clear this path whilst the works continue.  
20. Council to approve the following payments already made:- 
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3142
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass cutting Southern end of rec – June 2012, Oct 2012
	40.00
	8.00
	48.00

	3143
	K Bradbury
	Cover for Clerk’s holiday. 
	91.47
	0.00
	91.47


This was AGREED. 

21. Council to approve the following payments due:- 
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3146
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  February 
	813.06
	0.00
	813.06

	3147
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – February
	252.00
	0.00
	252.00

	3148
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec - February
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3149
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance March 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3150
	BT Payment Services Ltd 
	Broadband and calls: Jan- March 2013 
	98.87
	19.77
	118.64

	3151
	J Dyball
	Cllrs expenses: travelling to DAPTC meeting 26th February
	13.68
	0.00
	13.68

	3152
	HMRC
	Quarter 4 PAYE and ENI
	1127.94
	0.00
	1127.94


These were AGREED. Authorisation was also AGREED for payment of the Parish Clerk’s salary payment of £997.73 for March 2013. 
22. CORRESPONDENCE.

· Advice of a Crime Prevention event to be held at Kingston Maurward College on Friday 26th April. 

· A letter from DCC Highways Dept advising of changes in the management and display of Traffic Regulation  Orders in Dorset – converting the process to Computer Map Based TROs which will be viewable online by Councils and the public. To implement the new system DCC advise that it will be necessary to suspend the introduction of any new TROs for 1 year commencing April 2013. This will mean no new speed limits, parking restrictions, permit schemes and disabled bays etc. TROs which have already been advertised will be completed, however.  

· Cllr Maitland reported on correspondence form MP Annette Broke regarding the ongoing issues concerning the condition of the roads in the vicinity of Loop Farm. 

· Cllr Bush reported on a letter from PDC regarding Neighbourhood Plans. He drew attention to a notice placed on the Council’s noticeboard. 
· The Parish Council had received a notice from the Information Commissioner regarding a complaint received from a local resident. The notice asked the Parish Council to treat the resident’s correspondence of 26/11/2012 as a request for an internal review of the Council’s initial response and to provide the requested information (if held) or to state why the Council could not provide the requested information. The information requested was a copy of all communication between the Parish Council and DCC between June 2011 and now. Cllr Bush replied to the resident on behalf of the Council and provided copies of the relevant emails, for which extracts had been previously provided. The members then discussed the matter of the “Internal Review” and noted that Cllrs Miller and Bush had undertaken this in their roles as Council Chair and Vice Chair by examining the details of how this resident’s complaints had been handled by the Council, what was necessary to meet the guidance from the Information Commissioner, and to provide the resident with the necessary information. The view of the Council was that the requirement for the Internal Review had been fully met by this action.  

· Cllr Norris reported that the Council now has a copy of the Recreation Ground plan from Coles Miller solicitors. This will be used to accompany the FIT registration. Cllr Norris offered thanks to Cllr Bush for his input to solving this problem.  

23. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
· It was reported that Cllrs Dyball and Norris had accompanied the Parish Clerk to visit HSBC to open new Current and Deposit accounts with HSBC bank. The forms were completed at the meeting, but further actions were also required before the bank could give a decision on the applications: i.e. (i) Cllrs Bush and Miller to visit the branch to provide their evidence of ID as signatories to the accounts; (ii) copies of the last 3 current account statements. Actions: Parish Clerk to forward copies of the statements. Cllrs Bush and Miller to visit the branch for provide their ID. 
· Cllr Wilson advised that the Village Hall AGM will take place on 9th April at 8pm.

· It was noted that DCC have not been gritting Wimborne Rd this winter. Action: Parish Clerk to contact DCC Highways to request that they put Wimborne Rd on their gritting schedule. 

The meeting closed at 9:35pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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